NJLA Virtual Reference Task Force
Monroe Township Public Library
June 15, 2011

Task Force members in attendance: Peggy Cadigan, Margaret Nizolek, Cheryl O’Connor, Judy Macaluso, Michael Maziekien, Peter Bromberg, Leslie Kahn, Kate McGivern, Craig Anderson, Marie Radford, Eileen Palmer, Kelly Davenport, Brenda Muhlbaier, Tyler Rousseau, Norman Gluckman, Amy Kearns.

Also attending: Mary Romance, Glynis Wray, Nicole Sette, Karen Klapperstuck, David Calvanico.


Several handouts were passed around the table prior to the start of discussion.
10 Unbelievable Technologies that Exist Now - Peggy Cadigan
Virtual Reference: Interesting Reading - Peggy Cadigan
QandANJ update - Cheryl O’Connor
Funding models for Statewide Virtual Reference Projects - Marie Radford
OCLC quote with 3 options - Pete Bromberg
email: NJ virtual reference service? – Sara Weissman

Michael welcomed everyone and opened the meeting with thanks to Glynis Wray for her excellent compilation of the minutes from the May 13 meeting. The minutes from today’s meeting will be posted on the NJLA Reference Section wiki.
Michael made some introductions and asked for statements from NJLA and LibraryLinkNJ

Mary Romance made an opening statement with an update since the May 13 meeting. At that meeting it was determined that a task force needed to be established to review the need for statewide cooperative virtual reference. This does not preclude a continuation of the QandANJ service we now provide. Mary wanted to keep the task force manageable as we have a tight timeline. Therefore, only 20 people were selected. The Reference Section will oversee the task force as they have a vested interest in this topic. Susan O’Neal, the incoming NJLA president was not able to make today’s meeting as she has a board meeting in the evening. Judy Macaluso was identified as the official representative for  NJLA.
The state library was able to provide additional funding to extend the current service. Princeton Public Library offered to waive their fee for being the referral library. This enables LibraryLinkNJ to continue QandANJ until September 16. 
Mary identified three main elements identified at the emergency meeting on May 13. First, a decision (with LibraryLinkNJ) on whether to make efforts continue the service. Second, the decision was made to establish a task force to work on this topic. Third, there was an open discussion to establish priorities. Michael stated that he had sent out to the task force members an email listing the priorities from the May 13 meeting.

Cheryl then made her statement filling in with details on the handout she had created with progress LibraryLinkNJ has made since the May 13 meeting.
LibraryLinkNJ accepted the offer of $50,000 from the state library to continue Q&ANJ longer. Princeton Public Library waived their fee for being the referral library.
The contract extension is in place until September 16, give or take, when the funds will run out.
OCLC will stay on as backup for 24/7 service. LibraryLinkNJ will receive an invoice for July & August, after which they will be invoiced monthly.
Beth Cackowski has established a summer schedule, the extra queue for South Jersey Works will be removed at the end of June, which will reduce costs.
Beth and Marie have been working on the possibility of MLIS graduate students volunteering to staff.
More libraries have dropped out, we are down to 38 staffing libraries. Brenda Muhlbaier asked if any of them had given reasons, Cheryl responded staffing was an issue.
There is some flexibility with personnel, both from Beth’s position and the freelancers. If Beth leaves (she is job hunting), the position of Project Manager will be contracted out hourly. Cheryl has a freelancer she has in mind for the position.

We then went around the table with introductions; Pete asked everyone to identify themselves as either a member of the Task Force, or just an interested party. Michael asked that when a vote was being taken, for those not on the Task Force to refrain from voting.

Timeline: 
The timeline for the task force and the state library Development Bureau (Peggy) has an end date of September 16. Mary stated that NJLA will need a status report at the July meeting (date not yet determined). 
The Qand ANJ service is currently funded by the State Library with federal funds.
Peggy reported that federal funds have been cut. *There will be a joint meeting with the LSTA Board and the LNRB Board on July 6, 2011 to discuss statewide strategic planning.  Perhaps the Virtual reference Task Force could present a report to the boards at a later date.* (Corrected 6/21/11)

 
Mary commented to Cheryl that she had been administering QandANJ for the past ten years. Cheryl corrected her that SJRLC had originally been administering the service; she only took over last July. Cheryl is taking a step back; she needs directions, options, structures, and funding. LibraryLinkNJ is open to a request to act as a fiscal agent and administer a new contract. They have the personnel and knowledge in place to do so. 
Norman Gluckman wondered if NJLA would consider management of the project. We need to have a bonafide 501c3 organization with a track record. Foundations often require an organization have the 501c3 status. Both LibraryLinkNJ and NJLA have that status. Mary responded that NJLA had not considered becoming solely responsible for managing the project.
Eileen Palmer enquired if there would be more money coming into the project. Peggy stated that there was going to be another cut in federal money and QandANJ would not be getting any more money - it is not a funding priority.

The question was asked, ‘Do we want to continue this service?’ If yes, we need an actual plan.
Pete asked what was the charge of the Task Force. Mary responded that the charge is to investigate various options for a state-wide reference service - not necessarily QandANJ - and make a presentation to NJLA.
Mary stated that a request for federal funds from the State Library is only one option. There is also the option that every library administers costs, the potential is there. The charge was never specifically for requesting federal funds. Talk about what your vision is and how much it will cost.
*Peggy stated that they have 1 person to do fundraising for TBBC only.* (Corrected 6/21/11)
Norman requested that we need to establish fundraising to keep the service from dying while we come up with a plan. There is the concern that when something goes away, it often does not come back. Margaret Nizolek asked how can we request funding when we don’t know what we will be doing.
Michael stated that we have an opportunity to make plans as no one on the task force is new to the subject matter. We can establish subgroups, alternative funding sources, further down the road. He asked for comments. We are looking at the end of August at the latest.
Mary said that the next meeting is Tuesday, June 21st; the date for the July Leadership meeting is yet to be determined. Yes, they will need a status report for the July meeting.

Kelly Davenport asked if the timeline would continue. Pete said that we need options to buy ourselves more time, to give ourselves a few extra months looking at details to come up with a sustainable plan.
Michael asked for a vote. Can we do status reports for July and August? 
Norman asked if action is started now, grant cycles between something tangible as we try to craft what that will be. The priority is to find funding not coming from the government. Michael said perhaps Norman could be part of the discussion on fundraising.
Margaret said that it is not clear -- how can we request funding? What is the intention, to find a different VR system?
Michael asked for a quick vote; Mary stopped the vote and clarified that NJLA simply wants a report on the status of the task force. Amy Kearns stated that she could not vote if we don’t know what we are doing.
Mary stated that we are trying to insure broad representation by including different geographic location. We may or may not have alternative options. We want to ensure that may or may not be the final date. Regardless, she hopes the statewide VR service will continue for the school year.
Michael said that mid-September is a crucial date. At that time, we need to have something.
Peggy said we need a status report ‘looking at September 16, here is what’s going to happen’.
Leslie asked if the State Library has the resources to assist with fundraising. Peggy stated that they have 1 person to do fundraising.
Margaret again repeated that you have to know what you are doing. We have a time crunch. Foundations do not always meet regularly. There is a time element. The issues that needs to be addressed by the September date are daunting.
Michael put aside the vote; we need to establish priorities for VR.

Priorities: 
Prior to this meeting, Michael had emailed out to the task force members a compilation of the main topics of priority discussed at the May 13 meeting in Princeton. Those priorities were identified as: Fundraising, Continuation of QandANJ.org 24/7 service, Saving Money, and Marketing. Most emailed responses regarding 24/7 service for the state were varied; Sara Weissman from Morris County who was not able to attend today’s meeting does not see the value of continuing the service, but is open to an attempt in the state to provide.
Peggy mentioned that we need to gauge opinion throughout the state. Pete wanted an informal poll of the room 24/7 VR creates an amazing perception of libraries; it’s cost effective and money well spent - who want/believes in continuing a cooperative virtual reference service? 4 members of the task force were on the fence, the other 12 members present felt vested in continuing some kind of statewide cooperative virtual reference service to the public. It was asked, Can we continue to staff with libraries dropping out? Pete responded that it is not so much the number of libraries involved as the number of person hours. Peggy asked if we could survey the libraries for buy-in; we need to know how many will assist with staffing.
It was felt by some that we need to have an idea for a new way to move forward. A comment was made that most of the money available was being spent on 24/7 coverage. 
Tyler Rousseau stated that we can do this more cost efficiently and that he wants better options. ‘This’ is the new version, how do we fund it, how do we get it started? Pete wants something to exist; Tyler feels we need to set up a safety net. Pete agreed that it is an amazing challenge to put something new and different in place by mid-September. Michael said the biggest question is 24/7 reference; are we willing to look for funds for 24/7? Norman stated that he feels we have to save it and that his concern is that when something disappears, it does not return. 
Pete agreed with Peggy that we need to do a survey, but it’s more important to survey customers and potential customers. We should put a link on the QandANJ homepage and encourage libraries to do the same to reach potential customers. This is not a service for libraries and whether or not libraries value it may be less important than how much our customers value the service. QandANJ has never had, nor does it need widespread support of the entire library community - only enough support from those who believe in its importance and are willing to support it with their staff time and resources. Peggy and Pete agreed to work on surveying customers and the library community. Peter expressed concern about how any survey to the library community is worded. Don’t compare it to services for libraries; don’t present false choices. Leslie said that it’s good to get feedback and pointed out that we want to serve NJ residents (not PA kids).

The question was asked, What happens on September 16? What kind of service will we offer? Someone suggested something light the former Nightline service (perhaps not over the phone) with evening and weekend hours when most libraries are closed. 
We are designing something new, there are a lot of models, how best to use them to create a new service for NJ. Eileen Palmer said that so many of us are putting the cart before the horse; we have a September 16 deadline; visioning for the future, what kind of cooperative VR service: short term versus long term - is it feasible?  Pete seconded that we have a short timeline
Pete suggested making a plan for ‘keeping the lights on’ and providing funds and staffing through December 31. He brought up his handout on the OCLC quotes. The renewal for the current service we now offer (full cooperative back up for Public and Academic queues) is $100,650. The reduced rates: option #1 - statewide full coop for Public and Academic queues with discounts for providing back up to the cooperative is $86, 035; option #2A - Public only receives cooperative back up is $52,750; option #2B - Academic only receives cooperative back up  is $33,285; option #3 - statewide librarians only, no cooperative back up is $45,150. If each library put in about $300, it would get us through to the end of the year. Peggy asked how he came up with the $300 figure. Pet responded that the $45,000 is the quote for 12 months; pro-rated that’s $22500 for 6 mos. $11,250 for 3 mos. Divided by 38 libraries, is about $300/each.
Marie mentioned her handout from Susan McGlamery’s discussion of funding models for statewide virtual reference projects on June 10, 2011. Models 1-3 were central, consortium models with bigger budgets (Michael mentioned that Colorado has information); models 3 & 4 were variations; and models 6 & 7 were for less than 24/7. These are models that are working and functioning in California, where the financial situation is in worse shape. Marie had also spoken to Judy Macaluso about the training aspect of starting something new.

Subgroups:
Amy pointed out the $300 needed from each library; if they don’t pay the money, then we we have a bigger problem. We need to establish a subgroup for putting together a short term action plan for extending the life of QandANJ to buy the task force more time to develop a long term sustainable plan. Pete volunteered to chair the subgroup; Eileen and Marie offered to work with him. Eileen pointed out that we need the scope of what we are trying to fund in order to request funding. The task force voted on and approved the formation of this subgroup.

The question was asked, what are other states doing, what software platforms / staffing options, and of course the funding needed. Tyler and Michael will look into software options. Marie pointed out that open source software is ‘free, as in kittens’. You don’t pay for the software, but you do need technical staff to operate and manage it.

Questions for the survey: What kid of reference needs are out there? What are libraries doing on their own? Is there a desire for a collaborative service?
Peggy, Pete, and Marie will form this subgroup. Marie brought up the Digref listserv, she will poll them as well for options being used.

A marketing subgroup was formed with Amy, Craig Anderson*, Judy* and Norman. (Corrected 6/22/11)

Peggy will look into alternative technologies, such as Skype and SMS.

Norman mentioned that maybe this service could merge with JerseyClicks and have a virtual reference portal there. Pete asked Peggy when did the QandANJ link disappear from JerseyClicks? There used to be one; Peggy did not know.

Marie mentioned that maybe an intern could help with some of the research in the fall semester.
North Carolina has a website about the benefits of virtual reference pointing to databases. The website is: http://ncknows.org/why.htm.

Future Meetings:
Michael asked Kate McGivern about using her college’s meeting software for online meetings. She said she thought that would not be a problem. BCC uses Adobe Connect, so there are no costly download requirements, just an upgrade to a flash player on your PC and allows for either video or chat.
Other options are Skype or Google Chat; all we need is a headset and microphone
Michael will do a doodle poll to see if the preference is for online or face-to-face meetings.
Eileen thought it would not be difficult to set up an email group for Task Force members to communicate with more easily.
The Reference Section has also set up a wiki where we can post minutes and other information.
It was pointed out that there is interest across the state in what the group finds and recommends.
